College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee Meeting

April 8,  2002
Revised 
Present:  Janet Schottel, chair; Leslie Schiff, Kathy Burleson,  Dick Poppele, Kathie Peterson, Margaret Chen, John Anderson, Anne Pusey, Tom Soulen, Stu Goldstein, Kathy Ball

The revised minutes of the March 25 meeting were approved. 

Announcements

1.  John Anderson thanked members for participating in the Freshman Fair.  More than 350 people attended the event.  The Northern Stars  Leadership Conference was also well attended.

2.  John reported that he had made two changes in the ECAS reports concerning the Neuroscience labs.  Biol/Nsci 3105 and 3115 have been changed to Biol/Nsci 4105 and 4115.

3.  John also reported that Mark Furtney, who has a PhD and who was an employee of Cray  Research for many years, has proposed a course for the CBS Masters Program.  Special Topics in Biology:  Algorithms for Biological Computation would interface computer science with biology information related to sequence analysis.  He is currently developing an outline for the course which will function as his capstone project.  Leslie Schiff stated that this course would be of interest to grad students in most biology programs.  John mentioned that Bioinformatics endorses the course.

4.  John reported that Tom Soulen has been named the St. Paul Rotary Educator of the Year and will receive his award on April 16.  Members applauded the announcement.

5.  John distributed copies of the Freshman Seminar brochure for the coming year.  All of the CBS offerings will be taught fall semester.  Kathie Peterson stated that the listing of freshman seminars on the One Stop is a disaster.  Somehow last year’s information has been merged with this year’s.  She sent a message to Nancy Peterson asking her to correct it.  Members were asked to check the One Stop on Tuesday afternoon to see if information about their courses is correct.

Old business.

a.  Cross-listing discussion continues.  During previous discussions about cross-listing, one question concerned where the tuition dollars go for a course  like Microbiology (Biol/MicB 3301).  Leslie Schiff had a conversation with Ashley  Haase and apparently the lion’s share goes to CBS.  Ashley contends that if Micro owns the course and staffs it, then most of the tuition should flow to them.  Leslie stated that it is difficult to ask the Medical School dean for financial support (paying instructors) when they have so little financial control over it.  Ashley will discuss this problem with Deans Al Michael and Bob Elde.  Micro is a large course and currently requires two faculty members per semester.  So this brings us to an inter-college problem; we can’t divorce our use of cross-listing from that of other colleges without their approval.  Dick Poppele agreed with the Med School stance; why should they be involved without adequate reimbursement?  Leslie stated there is some remuneration, but not enough.   In the future ten or more faculty will have responsibility for teaching the undergraduate curriculum.  This is not a unique problem with the realignment that has gone on with other units like Biochemistry and GCD; both of these are split between the Medical School and CBS.  Our main concern is the undergraduate mission.  Janet Schottel stated that both BMBB and GCD undergrad programs have gotten the attention of the Med School.  

Kathie Peterson stated that most of the students registering for Micro do so through the Biol designator, because students don’t find the course under MicB.  Another issue, Kathie pointed out is that Micro does not use CBS lab services.  The entire cost of the course is borne by the Med School.  Tom Soulen suggested there must be some way to deal with the disbursement of funds.  This is definitely an issue for the Dean’s office.

Janet Schottel suggested that we turn our attention to the list of models that she had previously distributed.  Model 2 is somewhat broader than Model 1 since it covers all the organismic  and core courses.  Model 1 is favored and it will help students keep track of the appropriate courses for their majors.  Kathie stated there is real confusion for students over which version of genetics they should take--GCD 3022 or Biol 4003.  CBS students are required to take the one with the Biol designator while the  GCD 3022 is more of a service course for other disciplines.  Then there are the “orphan courses” Animal Physiology  and the Animal Diversity Lab.  Dick Poppele reiterated the need for a search engine on the One Stop where students could find courses that are related.  Stu Goldstein stated that one positive point is that the current course catalog is concise and it will provide accurate information for the next two and a half years.  Janet Schottel will draft a resolution concerning our discussions on cross-listing and will send it to Dean Elde after we have had time to review it.

New business.

a.  New course proposal:  Primate Ecology and Social Behavior, EEB 5xxx, 3 credits.  Copies of this proposal were distributed prior to the meeting.  Stu Goldstein asked whether the primary audience is undergraduate or graduate students.  Anne Pusey replied that two years ago when she taught it, the class was evenly divided between the two.  She added that Bob Sterner wants to expand the number of undergrads who register.  If that is the case, perhaps a 4xxx level number would be more appropriate.  The proposal states that students are involved in poster presentations.  Anne agreed that for a large class, that might become unwieldy.  Perhaps require a generalized “presentation” instead.  Leslie suggested that students could also produce virtual posters using web CT. 

b.  Proposed changes in the Neuroscience major curriculum.  Dick Poppele distributed a memo outlining the suggested changes.  Neuroscience faculty wish to change the number of categories of electives from four to three.  Group B now contains both neural systems and behavior.  Students will have to complete a minimum of nine credits drawn from these categories.  Another change is the requirement of Directed Research for 2 credits and excluding Directed Studies which is currently an option.  John asked why Directed Studies was being dropped.  Dick replied that Neuroscience is so experimental in its focus that it makes sense to have only this option.  In addition, there are faculty who welcome students in their labs.  Stu Goldstein noted that most of the courses listed had numbers of 5xxx.  Dick replied that most of these have requirements of biochemistry, cell biology and introduction to neuroscience, so the higher numbers make sense.  Kathie Peterson noted that some students won’t be happy about the removal of psychology courses from the list.  

Approvals of course substitution will need to be sent to Student Services so they get entered on APAS documents.  John Anderson suggested that a standard form be adopted which could then be sent to Kathie’s office.  Members wondered who has the authority to approve substitutions for major requirements.  Tom Soulen stated that substitutions are accepted by petition to the Scholastics Committee if they are first approved by the Director of Undergraduate Studies.  Leslie stated that she likes the idea of sending such requests to a higher authority like the Scholastics Committee.  Members thought that the petition process should be retained since it will aid in record keeping.  A motion was made to approve these changes in the neuroscience major and it passed unanimously.  Kathie suggested that at a future meeting we should discuss who approves certain changes in major requirements, the college or the Director of Undergraduate Studies.

Since we ran out of time, two items, evaluating directed research and the report from the Subcommittee on Undergraduate Research Opportunities will be deferred until the next meeting.

The meeting adjourned at 10:30 a.m.

Submitted by Kathy Ball
